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HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

September 11, 2008



HPPC Members Present:
Randy Allgaier

Pedro Arista

Michelle Bakken

Jonathan Batiste 

Gayle Burns

Grant Colfax

Michael Discepola

Lauren Enteen

Isela González 

Ben Hayes

Tom Kennedy

Weihaur Lau

Steve Muchnick

Vasudha Narayanan

John Newmeyer

Tei Okamoto

Tracey Packer – Ex Officio
Perry Rhodes III

Jenny Lynn Sarmiento

Chandra Sivakumar - Emeritus
Gwen Smith 

Frank Strona
Eric Whitney

Tonya Williams

Luke Woodward

HPPC Members Absent:

David Diaz

Keith Folger

Marco Partida*

Ken Pearce

Gail Sanabria*
Yavanté Thomas-Guess*
* - These members notified the Chair of their intended absence in advance of the meeting.
HIV Prevention Section:

Dara Coan

Elizabeth Davis
Emalie Huriaux
Vincent Fuqua

Betty Chan Lew

Eileen Loughran

Israel Nieves-Rivera

John Pabustan

Michael Paquette

Jenna Rapues

Lisa Reyes

Guests:

Debra Allen, UCSF

Willis Chan

Charles Fawn, Tenderloin Health

Andrea Horne, Tenderloin Health

Jen Hecht, Stop AIDS

Brandon Ivory, SFDPH, STD Prevention

Qian Li

Gavin Morrow-Hall, SFDPH HIV Research

Anthony Philip, SF LGBT Center

Lani Riccobuono, Tenderloin Health
Kate Sorenson, Stop AIDS

Darren Taylor
Hank Wilson
Nuisha Underwood, SFDPH
John XYZ

Harder + Co.:

Janise Kim
Willow Schrager

David Weinman (Note-taker)
Process Evaluation:

Kathleen Roe
Welcome, Introductions, and Announcements

Co-chair Isela González called the meeting to order at 3:05 PM.  She explained that the Co-chairs rotate facilitation roles.  She noted that this was her first meeting as facilitator.  She announced that Chandra Sivakumar has accepted emeritus membership status.  She then asked members to introduce themselves and make relevant introductions.
· Gayle Burns distributed a flyer announcing the 9th Annual Medicine Warriors and All Nations Singers’ Powwow to be held the following weekend, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.
· Pedro Arista distributed a palm card entitled, “Tweaker.Org En Espanol & GELAAM Prensentan …” announcing the launch of Stonewalls first Spanish language marketing campaign on 9/19/08, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.

· Tonya Williams reminded members that the Membership/Community Liaison Committee was still recruiting, particularly to fill the gaps that were explained in its recent email.

· Ben Hayes distributed a flyer entitled, “Feelin’ It - Black - Strong - Positive,” announcing the startup of a new group at the Black Coalition on AIDS for African American HIV(+) men who identify as straight.

· A similar unassociated program is also starting at the AIDS Health Project (AHP).
· Michael Discepola announced that he has been appointed the Director of the Stonewall Project of the SF AIDS Foundation (SFAF), which was met with applause.
1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 8/14/2007

Motion was made by Weihaur Lau and seconded by Lauren Enteen to approve the minutes from the 8/14/07 meeting.  Michelle Bakken offered corrections to her announcement from that meeting.  No other discussion was offered.  The vote to approve the minutes as corrected was by roll call as follows:
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Randy Allgaier
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Yes

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes

	
	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Jonathan Batiste 
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Abstain

	
	Michael Discepola
	Abstain
	Gwen Smith 
	Yes

	
	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González 
	Yes
	Eric Whitney
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


The minutes were approved with two abstentions.

2. General Public Comment

Darren Taylor – Speaking as a community member addressed the Council about genocide.  His comments included the following.
· He explained that he is part of an invisible people whose identity has been, “Stolen, taken, and denied.”
· Reclaiming that identity is particularly difficult because the US Government has also caused Native Peoples to hate themselves and has taken every opportunity to deprive Native American of their change to reclaim their dignity.

· The people who settled here brought so-called “Gifts” of beads, blankets, Christianity, homophobia, Smallpox, self-hatred, suicide, alcoholism, and most recently AIDS.

· For Native American people invisibility is genocide.

· Filling in an official form in which one’s only ethnic choice is “Other” is tantamount to not existing at all.
· He concluded by saying, “If you can’t see us, we are invisible.”
His comments were met with spontaneous applause.

Louis Chan – Addressed the Council regarding a proposed Condom Project.  He distributed a flyer with that same title, copies of which are available to absent members.  His explanation of the proposal included the following.
· New York City conducted a similar program in 2007 which consisted of citywide condom distribution with a consistent social marketing message.

· He has commenced working on a similar program in SF with the goals of encouraging HIV prevention, birth control, and social responsibility.
· He asked the HPPC to support and encourage this effort.

These comments were met with applause.
Emalie Huriaux – former member of the HPPC and currently an HPS staff member addressed the Council regarding its new publication entitled, “Adult Viral Hepatitis Resource Guide,” copies of which were distributed and are available to absent members upon request.  Her comments included the following.

· The document is a cooperative effort of the SFDPH AIDS Office and Counseling Testing and Linkage (CTL) sites.

· It was decided that if resources were to be put into a Hepatitis C guide Hepatitis A and B should also be included.

· The document is a first draft and comments or corrections should be sent to Emalie Huriaux, her contact information is included in the document.
· A Spanish version will be released in the future.
· Additional copies of this draft, the Spanish version, and the final versions in English and Spanish will be available to Council members upon request.

Hank Wilson – former member of the HPPC and speaking as a community member made comments including the following.

· He thanked the group who put together the African American Action Plan to be presented later in the agenda.

· Of particular concern to him is the high number of people listed as “Homeless” as well as the large category “Other or Unknown.”

· The Tenderloin and Homeless each have about 25% of the population reported and this could make a big impact on our data assessment.
· He then pointed out that the President of the Chicago AIDS Foundation is calling for Post Exposure Prophylaxis (PEP) awareness and availability.

· With PEP costing about $2,000 per patient and without adequate accommodation made for low-income people there is a significant disparity of service in this regard.
· In SF, accesses needs to be increased for weekends and nights and those testing multiple times should be provided with information about PEP.

· He underscored the importance of HPPC members supporting and encouraging each other at meetings as a means of advancing the Council’s overall mission.
· He also suggested members look at the work being done at Positive Choices.
3 Member Response to Public Comment

Isela González invited members to respond to public comment.  In addition to members thanking the speakers their comments included the following (by topic).
Native American Invisibility

· Gayle Burns noted that it was not easy for Darren Taylor to speak in front of a crowd on such a sensitive issue and thanked the members for acknowledging his comments.

· Ben Hayes agreed with Darren Taylor’s comments about the “Other” check boxes.
· Grant Colfax explained that the way we ask people to identify themselves is no doubt a sore spot, which it has been, and will continue to be, discussed with the CDC.

PEP

· Perry Rhodes III noted that many testing sites offer referrals for PEP, adding that there needs to be more discussion on this topic.
· Grant Colfax suggested that PEP be discussed in more depth as it relates to the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan, particularly because the topic has been raise so often recently.

· He noted that Dr. Michelle Roland, head of the CA Office of AIDS, recently published a paper on PEP, and that can be sent to the members of the Council.

· Lauren Enteen expressed support for Hank Wilson’s comments about multiple testers.

African American HIV Action Plan

· Jonathan Batiste remarked that the Working Group is also concerned about the size of the “Other or Unknown” category and they are getting more detail on that category.

· Michelle Bakken expressed concern that along with the “Other or Unknown” and “Homeless” categories being unclear, there is no detail on the African-American Transgender population.
· Isela González noted that some of the data brought up during public comment, including how to accurately count people, is under discussion in the Show Me the Data! (SMTD).

4 HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee (Written Report)
Isela González drew members’ attention to the Co-Chairs/Steering Committee written report, which was sent to all members in advance of the meeting and was available at the meeting.  She reminded members that questions may be addressed by way of the index cards provided and that they would be followed up on in the next written report.
5 Review & Approval of Syringe Access and Disposal Program Policies and Guidelines
Isela González introduced Emalie Huriaux and Lisa Reyes to conduct the presentation entitled, “Syringe Access & Disposal Program Policies & Guidelines,” copies of which had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Lisa Reyes and Emalie Huriaux noted that the presentation relates to the latest draft of a guidelines document of the same name, copies which had also been sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Their additional comments included the following.

· The Syringe Access and Disposal Programs (Syringe Programs, or SP) Guidelines document is intended to be comprehensive covering all distribution and disposal channels, not just needle exchange (e.g. pharmaceutical sales, etc.).

· The document’s primary purpose is to provide guidance to Syringe Programs, but it also will give community members a reference tool.

· The document has been reviewed and approved by the HPPC’s Strategies, Interventions & Evaluations (SIE) Committee, Syringe Access providers, and approved by Mitch Katz.
· Part of the Syringe Programs Guidelines document is highlighted because it awaits input from the SF Police Department before it can be finalized.
· Slide 6 – “Satellite Syringe Access” is also known as, “Secondary distribution”
· Slide 9 – Disposal in Garbage Bins should read “DO NOT” in front of “Disposal …”.
Questions and Comments

· Tom Kennedy asked about the community disposal kiosks.

· Israel Nieves-Rivera explained that the HPS in partnership with Glide Memorial Church,  will conduct a pilot program with two 24-hour disposal kiosks designed specifically for syringe disposal that, although easily distinguishable, look something like mailboxes.

· He explained that similar kiosks are being used in Shasta County and elsewhere.

· One of these will be on SF City property around Civic Center and will take time to get permits and go through the City’s approval process.

· Steve Muchnick expressed appreciation for the guideline’s requirement of workers’ training in dealing with challenging behavior.
· Michael Discepola noted SFAF’s (6th & Market) 24-hour syringe disposal drop box.

· Emalie Huriaux added that there are other drop boxes including at AIDS Health Project and Continuum, but that these will be the first with direct City support.
· Lauren Enteen commended SF for being the first jurisdiction in the country to issue Guidelines and Best Practices on Syringe Access, as well as its leadership role in having an “as needed” rather than a “one-for-one” syringe exchange policy.

· Emalie Huriaux noted that the US Health Service’s guidelines call for a separate syringe for each injection.

· Tracey Packer noted that the HPS has received numerous requests from the Mayor’s Office and the community for clarification of SF’s Syringe Access guidelines.

· She added that although some of the guidelines are in the Plan and in provider contracts this document is very valuable in light of recent syringe disposal issues.

· Grant Colfax noted that this is a living document that will be updated from time to time.
· Randy Allgaier noted that the document highlights how far we have come from the time when we had to declare a state of emergency every time we anted to do needle exchange.

Several members thanked HPS professional staff and Council members who worked on the guidelines and the attendees also expressed their appreciation with applause.

Public Comment
No public comment was offered.

The Strategies, Interventions and Evaluation Committee moved that the HPPC approve the Syringe Access and Disposal Program Policies and Guidelines as presented.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was conducted roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Randy Allgaier
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Yes

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes

	
	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Jonathan Batiste 
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Gwen Smith 
	Yes

	
	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González 
	Yes
	Eric Whitney
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


The motion was approved unanimously.  The result of the vote was met with applause.
6 African American MSM HIV Action Plan
Isela González introduced Vincent Fuqua and John Newsome to conduct the presentation entitled, “San Francisco African American MSM HIV Plan: Draft Plan Highlights,” copies of which were sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Their additional comments included the following.

· As part of the process of putting the Action Plan together the Working Group hired the consultant, John Newsome.
Slide 6 – These statements are where the Working Group started its exploration of the causes of higher HIV prevalence among African American MSM in SF.

· Beyond individual risk factors other contributing issues include: sexual networks, shared psycho-social challenges, group level stigma, homophobia, and racism, and structural- macro factors.
· The non-individual factors may actually be the main drivers driving of the epidemic among this population.

Slide 7 – Other potential causal factors were examined including the following.
· More unsafe sex among African American MSM

· Studies have found no significant differences in the amount of sexual risk behavior between this and other ethnic groups.

· Higher substance use among African American MSM

· Research has found no differences in the use of substance, save in the choice of substance, between African American MSM and MSM of other ethnic groups.
· Unsafe sexual behavior of non-gay identified African American MSM 

· Studies found that non-gay identified African American men had a higher percentage of safe sex practices than gay-identified MSM.

The four factors highlighted on the presentation were also expanded upon.
· Sexual Networks -- The deduction made is that the major factor driving the higher HIV rates is the operation of sexual networks among African American MSM.

· African American men are more likely to sleep with other African American men, in part due to racial preferences (racism) among members of various ethnic groups.

· Some members this network seroconverted early in the epidemic.

· To some extent because early messages did not reach this population.
· The high prevalence in this population plus a small, isolated, or somewhat closed network amplifies and perpetuates the higher rates.

· Individual psycho-social challenges - In SF African American MSM are members of a distinct minority and are therefore particularly vulnerable to isolation and substance abuse.

· Group-level stigma – Elsewhere in the country African American MSM are usually deeply embedded in a larger African American community and homophobia is probably a more significant issue than in SF.
· Racism, however, remains a significant issue in SF as will be discussed later.
Slide 8 – Education might include discussions regarding sero-adaptation.
Slide 10 – Promote and develop resilience, which is that quality or skill that enables people to bounce back when faced with bad news or setbacks.

· There has been great success with this approach when applied to African American youth and the technique can and should be use for adults.
Slide 14 – The Working Group is trying to unpack what comprises the “Other” category.
· Bayview includes Visitation Valley and Portreo Hill.
· The Tenderloin probably has the bulk of homeless African American MSM.

Slide 14 & 15 – These data have been consistent for a number of years.

Slide 16 – Willi McFarland applied Greg Millete’s methodology to data available in SF and found that much of it applies, albeit with a slightly different emphasis.
· The SF African American MSM sexual network is particularly small.
· Most African American MSM in SF are not living in an African American community, thus isolation is a particularly problem.
· At the community level, African American MSM report experiencing more racial bias in SF than in many other Cities where they lived in African American communities
Slide 17 – The Focus Group participant’s quote may not be unique, many groups experience similar disappointment upon moving to SF.
Slide 18 – This data comes from a study conducted by Henry Fisher Raymond
· Reading the data across shows a consistent preference not to have an African American partner.
· Other data indicates that White MSM believe that African American MSM are welcome in Gay venues whereas African American MSM believe they are not.

· Data also finds that African American MSM are four times more likely to sleep with other African American MSM.

· Putting these data together one concludes that African Americans are being excluded from the wider MSM dating scene in SF.
Slide 20 – Most promising practices around the country include the following.

· High Prevalence Networks:

· The Florida DPH has implemented an engagement strategy involving the media, the NAACP, Churches and others promoting testing and other HIV interventions; and

· The SF Stop AIDS Project is leading the way in working with Sexual Networks, although not particularly focused on the African American MSM community.

· Isolation and Psycho-Social Challenges:

· Maryland DPH’s RISE program is teaching coping skills; and

· SFAF’s Black Brothers Esteem Project is addressing self-esteem and substance use issues.
· Stigma: is being addressed by a number of organizations in SF.

· Macro-structural factors:

· In SF organizations like the Positive Resource Center (PRC) provides job search and skill development services for HIV(+) people.

· Similar services are needed for people without regard to serostatus.
Slide 21 – “Neighborhoods” is used synonymously with sexual networks because, for the most part, African American MSM lives in the four areas highlighted earlier.

· The positive news about the small size of the African American MSM sexual network(s) is that it seems possible to reach every member with education, condom distribution, testing, etc, as a model for other cities around the country.

Slide 22 – Isolation and other Psycho-Social factors cuts across all ethnic groups.
Slide 23 – Group-level stigma … there is a need for education in cultural awareness.

Slide 24 – Macro-economic factors - Data shows a correlation between lower socio-economic status and seroconversion.

Comments and Questions (by topic)
Circumcision

· John Newmeyer asked if circumcision was looked at as a risk factor.

· John Newsome said that circumcision is generating a lot of controversy and raises a number of ethical questions.

· He and Jonathan Batiste noted that there are gaps in the data regarding the percentage of circumcised African American MSM and other ethnic groups.

· Gavin Marrow-Hall added that there is a lack of data regarding circumcision among MSM.

· Grant Colfax clarified that the African circumcision research was among MSW.

Stigma, Homophobia, and Racism

· Chandra Sivakumar asked about stigma, homophobia, and racism’s direct impact.
· These all tend to magnify a person’s sense of alienation and displacement, John Newsom explained, together leading to an acceptance of sexual risk behavior.
· Jonathan Batiste noted that stigma and homophobia makes it much less likely for a man to go to a testing site for fear he may have to describe his sexual behavior.
· John Newsom added that going to church, school, or even to a medical provider often includes homophobic messages making even more difficult to get tested.

· John Newmeyer said that it was particularly upsetting to hear the Focus Group participant talk about the lack of community because there is a lot of community activity in SF, adding that we need to do more to make activities welcoming to everyone.

· He suggested exploring making fees for public events voluntary or based on means.

· Jonathan Batiste suggested training doorman and bartenders that they may be the only point of contact with someone coming into a bar or club.

· Michelle Bakken noted that the Pride parade and other events don’t charge, and only take voluntary donations.

MSM Partner Preference by Race/Ethnicity

· Grant Colfax expressed that the data reported is sad, particularly in SF in 2008.

· He also said that the actual situation may well be even worse if this is what people were willing to report on a survey.

· He noted that this is the first actual data he has seen on this sensitive issue.

· Jonathan Batiste said that this was the most depressing data that the Working Group looked at as they were preparing the Action Plan.

· Gayle Burns agreed that this data is sad.

· She added it is also sad that, as Darren Taylor discussed in his public comment, Native Americans weren’t even cited in the survey/study.

· Pedro Arista said that this data needs to be part of what the SMTD Committee looks at, as it is clearly identifies drivers in the African American MSM community.

· Eric Whitney asked about the number of participants and the question asked.

· John explained that there were around 300 participants, and the question was, “Do you prefer XXX partners” (where XXX was replaced with each cited ethnicity).

· He explained that when people said, “No,” it may not be clear if they were saying, “I dislike,” or, “I don’t prefer.”
· He noted, however, that the responses were consistent.
· Lauren Enteen asked if there were questions about sero-sorting and if so in what context.

· John Newsome said that the question was asked separately, and the data showed that the perception is that African American MSM are more dangerous.

· He noted that the data also shows that African American MSM share that perception.

· Kathleen Roe, Henry Fisher Raymond’s academic advisor, commented on the study’s methodology including the following.

· The survey also captured data on the participants’ most recent partner by race/ethnicity.

· This was an intercept survey at a gay venue where participants were intercepted at the door by one of a team of interviewers.

· The interviewers were a diverse group, and the respondents were random.

· The study will continue with a much large number, perhaps thousands, of participants.

· The survey was temporarily ended at n=250 to allow Henry Raymond Fisher to finish his analysis and graduate from University.

Regional Efforts

· Michael Discepola asked about coordinating with organizations elsewhere in the Bay area.

· John Newsome said that a regional approach makes sense as it is a regional issue.

· Florida, he noted, has taken a regional approach, making sure that they coordinate their message; an approach we may wish to emulate.

· Michael Discepola followed up by asking if data on the total regional African American MSM populations has been gathered.

· John Newsome indicated that such hasn’t been done as yet.

Other Comments & Questions
· John Newmeyer asked if genetics was looked into as factor.

· John Newsome responded that he was unaware if genetics was one of the factors looked at by Dr. Greg Millet, but that it is an interesting idea.

· Weihaur Lau asked about access to prevention services for African American youth, particularly as it was pointed out that HIV entered these sexual networks years ago.

· John Newsome indicated that there needs to be different approaches for different age groups within this population.

· Chandra Sivakumar asked if there is a plan to break the data down by age and observed there seems to be more inter-racial couples among young people.

· In response John Newsome indicated that this is worth looking at.

· Grant Colfax noted that Greg Millet’s research indicates that substance use does contribute to HIV risk behavior; however, the data shows that it is not a greater risk factor among African American MSM than among other populations.

· John Newmeyer, an epidemiologist, noted that the percentage of 20 year old African American MSM remaining in SF until they are 40 – if the incidence rate remains unchanged - is even higher than the 50% reported on Slide 13, and is more likely around 62%.

· Gwen Smith asked if this presentation has or will be presented to the CARE Council.

· Michelle Bakken questioned if this demonstrates that the Stonewall demonstrations of 1969 really didn’t have a long-term impact.

· The question was raised if the Action Plan would address Prevention with Positives (PwP) behavior.

· John Newsome responded that a lot of the recommendations apply to all African American MSM, particularly the importance of developing resilience.

· He added that HIV(-) people need support so they don’t seroconvert, as well as HIV(+) so they are referred to care and are helped not to spread the epidemic.

· Tom Kennedy described the presentation as, “‘The best he has heard in his years on the Council.’”
· Tonya Williams noted that at the Steering Committee Jonathan Batiste had unnecessarily expressed concern that the Action Plan wasn’t ready for presentation to the Council.

· Steve Muchnick suggested that the Working Group is well on its way to putting together a remarkable document with outstanding recommendations.
· Tracey Packer said that the Action Plan describes the risks to African American MSM better than anything that preceded it, and has identified how interventions should be developed.  She thanked the entire Action Plan Working Group.

· Ben Hayes said that there is a really strong and powerful African American community in SF and that there are ways to tap and work with that strength and energy.

The meeting then recessed to allow members to provide written feedback on the four Risk Factors and Possible Implications highlighted in the presentation (Slides 21-24):

#1 High HIV prevalence networks (“neighborhoods”)

#2 Isolation & other psycho-social factors

#3 Group-level stigma

#4 Macro-environmental factors

The Working Group of the African American MSM HIV Action Plan will report back to the Council early in 2009 and will include members’ suggestions from this exercise.
· Grant Colfax noted that the Action Plan will be incorporated into the SFDPH Community Programs’ Health Disparities Group, which the HPS is participating in.

· He explained that one of their focuses is to look at the health disparities facing the African American community in SF.
· He added that although HIV prevention funding can’t be used for some of the macro economic issues cited, such as housing; the HPS’ participation will allow us to bring this issue to the attention of and discuss it with the people who run housing programs.

· Grant Colfax also explained that thanks to the work of Tracey Packer and others SF has gotten funding from the CDC to do HIV testing in African American networks, implementing some of the recommendations of the Action Plan.

The attendees expressed their appreciation for the Working Group’s effort and the presentation with applause.

7 Next Steps
Isela González noted that the African American Action Plan is scheduled to report back to the Council in February 2009.
Public Comment
No public comment was offered.
8 Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Isela González reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.
9 Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:57 PM.

Minutes prepared by David Weinman.

Minutes reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Vincent Fuqua.
The next HPPC business meeting will be Thursday, October 9, 2008
at the Quaker Meeting House – 65 Ninth Avenue, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, October 9, 2008


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth St., San Francisco
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